
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on October 3, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.        
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas 
D. Cruson                  7 Staff   

 A. Plante                 3 Public    
 T. Higgins      1 Press 
 S. Tomai  
  I. Khazadian 
 G. Petertonjes (absent) 
  
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Chris invited Matt Memoli and his team to speak about the Michael’s Jewelers Cup Award we’ve  
won the past three years.. 
Mr. Memoli spoke about this award that tat the high school’s group of athletes are the best he 
could ask for which also includes his staff, the coaching staff and the students.     
Ms. Zukowski appreciated our involvement in these programs. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Reed Intermediate School and Newtown High School, the Newtown 
Middle School 8th grade field trip, and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Plante seconded.     
Mr. Vouros thanked all or the middle school staff for this field trip consideration. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation  
Bruce Walzak, Glover Avenue, gave his opinion on the library book policy.   
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski had no report from the last two weeks.   
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo attended Newtown prevention council meeting where they 
discussed event promoting a healthy lifestyle.  November 13 they are having a community 
program on vaping, November 8 one on administering narcan, and October 27 one on 
substance abuse.  There will also be a health fair on October 28 at the Reed School.  The 
Joseph P. Grasso Marching Band Festival will be on October 14 in the Blue and Gold Stadium.   
The Newtown High School varsity football team began the season beating three playoff teams 
from the previous year which is a great achievement. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Cruson said the Policy Committee met last Wednesday and went over the book policy on 
the agenda tonight.   
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that Curriculum and Instruction met last Tuesday regarding updates to the 
health curriculum and ELA programs K-8. 
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Student Representative Report: 
Ms. Khazadian reported that today 11 seniors traveled to the Aqua Turf to represent Newtown 
High School with Mr. Memoli and Dr. Longobucco to receive the Michael Jewelers Cup Award.   
Juniors and seniors continue to attend college rep visits.  It was announced that the play this 
year will be student directed.  There has been an increase in student participation and fan spirit 
at sporting events.  Student Government has begun preparing for Spirit Week, the Pep Rally 
and Homecoming.   
 
Item 6 – Presentations  
Grades 5 and 6 Health Curriculum: 
Michelle Failla, Reed health teacher presented the Grades 5 and 6 health curriculum.   
 
Mr. Vouros noted that the talk among students at the middle school is that the health class is a 
favorite and the transition to middle school is stellar.  
 
Ms. Zukowski said that personal safety includes technology and social media but she didn’t see 
it in the fifth grade curriculum.    
Ms. Failla said it was not but understands personal safety and students on line and she is 
looking at it as a universal precaution.  Fifth grade is a follow-up in a general safety unit. 
 
Ms. Zukowski noted that the State allows parents to opt out of sex education and asked if that 
impacted grades.   
 
Ms. Failla said we had some students who were sent to the library and doing health related 
work during the time that subject is being taught.  The fifth graders continue with a separate 
unit.  There are alternative health projects and assessments.   
 
Mr. Higgins congratulated Mrs. Failla on her work and belief in the importance of what she does.  
He asked what changes she’s seen over the years with students being ready for certain things 
and if your students are ready sooner to be exposed to this material.  How has your experiences 
shaped your judgement calls? 
 
Mrs. Failla said, in her 20 years teaching, times have changed.  Before she teaches the human 
growth unit she speaks to parents about how she teaches their children.  The last 10 years 
more and more students have cell phones.  30% of the students have said they had a talk with 
their parents but 75% of parents said they did.  80% of students know where babies come from 
but many learned from the internet.  The 6th graders know a lot more than we might have known 
in 9th grade.    
 
2022-23 Athletics Program Year in Review: 
Mr. Memoli gave his report which included slides. 
Mrs. Plante thanked him and stated this goes far beyond sports and addresses mental health 
and community service. 
 
Mr. Higgins said this was the best version of what student sports has to offer and shows how 
athletics contributes to how students are. He referred to the leadership program and how he 
opened that up to students.  He asked if we should be teaching leadership if we are not.  He 
also referred to the mental aspects of sports and it being important in sports.  He asked if there 
are plans in place or is there a pathway to do more of that like the volleyball team. 
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Mr. Memoli said students want to fit in but you have some who don’t know they have leadership 
skills and come in for the meetings on leadership.  Students like to attend the Captains Council 
as it drives the culture in the school.  The mental training part has been going on a few years.  
Multiple teams listened to presenters and we have a coach who is doing this with the girls.   
 
Mr. Ramsey said regarding the leadership meetings with captains he asked if he met with all of 
them at the same time.  
Mr. Memoli said he meets with the season sports and overlaps.  He tries to gear it to those 
captains during their season. 
 
Mr. Vouros said that eight years ago his hiring was one of the finest days we had in this district.  
He is proud of him.  He has excellent leadership.  He questioned how Mr. Memoli found 
freshman future leaders. 
Mr. Memoli responded that he emails each freshman. 
Mr. Vouros had concerns about those who may want to attend but don’t have the courage.  
Former eighth grade staff could possibly help with that.    
Ms. Zukowski said this is about building character and teamwork and cross groups support.   
 
2022-23 Fine Arts Year in Review: 
Michelle Hiscavich gave her presentation. 
 
Mr. Cruson said it was an excellent point to teach students who don’t think they can do anything 
in the arts.  Parent involvement is very important with their children especially in middle school.   
 
Mr. Ramsey felt that the heart and soul of learning can be transferable to other subject areas.  
Children learn with all their senses and this is a tremendous model of this.  It’s important to have 
programs that help to gain confidence. 
 
Mr. Higgins appreciated tying points into the strategic plan and how we approach student 
learning.  How are we doing with fine arts and the continuation of career development and how 
are we supporting teachers so they are continuing to grow.   
 
Ms. Hiscavich said we have a professional development plan to send teachers to workshops 
specific to their area.  Her teachers are going to Wesconn and the Brookfield Craft Center and 
will have other supports during the PD days getting together cross levels. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if there was anything she needed. 
Ms. Hiscavich said the need is for more time for students to take these courses. 
Ms. Zukowski said it was wonderful to have this level of art in the community. 
 
Item 7 - Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 6163.1 Selection of 
Library Media Resources. Mr. Higgins seconded.   
 
Mr. Cruson said the policy committee addressed concerns from the last meeting.  There is a 
new bullet in the selection criteria.  There was a long discussion on the scope of reconsideration 
request and on whether employees should have a say in some way.  They also addressed the 
time period for how long a reconsideration would stand.  The option was left open to be 
reconsidered again.  Also discussed was the distribution of the list of books making it available 
for parents to see what has been reconsidered.   
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Mrs. Uberti stated she was concerned about exposing our district if we put it on the website. 
Mr. Higgins was proud of the work the Board has done to reach conclusions for this policy. 
 
Mr. Cruson added that the regulation was part of this policy which is not what the Board votes 
on.  It’s there and ready for use when policy goes into effect.  The forms are for reference. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said this is a comprehensive policy but it was a difficult road for the community.  A 
good thing that happened is there is an opportunity for parents to communicate with library 
media specialists who have the best interest in the students.  He encourages the parents to 
communicate with them. 
Mr. Vouros stated that the work the subcommittee has done is a true definition of trust. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said as a Board we aim to support all members of our community.  This book 
policy changes the way we think about what a reconsideration is.  As long as everyone agrees 
with the selection criteria then that’s an important thing to be able to do.    
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Below is a statement from Mrs. Uberti. 
 
“It was on May 2, just about 5 months ago to the day, that I urged our community to come 
together to find a path forward, a path that would require hard but respectful conversations and, 
of course, compromise.  It has been a long journey but I believe that the policy, as it is 
presented this evening, is a symbol of what can be accomplished when people set aside their 
differences and focus on achieving a mutually agreeable end. I believe that this policy, which is 
grounded in common sense protocols and acknowledges both professionalism of our library 
media specialists as well as the rights of our parents, will serve as a model to other districts that 
are grappling with the same issues we have over the past 6 months.  I want to thank those who 
have greatly contributed to the policy’s development.  First and foremost I want to thank our 
library media specialists who have proven themselves to be staunch defenders of the freedom 
to read, and dutifully read and provided feedback on multiple iterations. It hasn’t always been 
easy but I have truly valued our discourse.  I’d also like to acknowledge Mr. Higgins, who 
supported me in getting the work started - a daunting task - and challenged my thinking along 
the way.  Your contributions helped make the policy what it is.  I’d also like to thank the many 
parents who trusted in me enough to have frank discussions about their perspectives and 
motivations and ultimately, so that they, too, could be comfortable with the policy as it is 
presented tonight.  I’d also like to thank Mr. Cruson, chair of the policy committee, for listening 
and allowing me to shape the timeline for the review of this policy.  And, of course, I’d like to 
thank every member of the Board for listening and balancing the concerns of our staff and 
members of the public with care and respect.  Your comments and suggestions along the way 
all contributed to where we are this evening.  And most importantly, thank you Board members, 
for working together to do what I always believe we could do, demonstrate for our students that 
adults can disagree but through the sharing of differing opinions and respectful listening, we can 
find common ground. 
Thank you.” 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
Replacement Truck Purchase: 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about needing a replacement truck which has been in our budget for two 
years.  This is an emergency purchase due to the condition of the truck.  The money should be  
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taken from the Non-lapsing Fund.  We received another bid today for $1,000 less.  That truck 
would be available in November and the first two would be available probably in January.     
 
Mrs. Plante added that this request was reviewed in CFF and everyone was in support of this 
purchase.       
Mr. Higgins supports this purchase and asked if we have anything in terms of how we think 
about procurement and attempting to source locally.   
Mrs. Vadas said we have a purchasing agent who canvasses everything and we also look at the 
State bid.  We will also look locally like at Ingersoll but we have to put it out to bid of we go 
through the State contract because it is a new vehicle. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the purchase of a 
replacement truck from Gengras Ford in an amount up to $71,313.40. Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously.    
 
BOE Building Committee Appointment: 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Newtown Board of Education is hereby authorized John 
Barlow as the building committee with regard to the HVAC IAQ Grant at the Head O’Meadow 
School for the replacing of air conditioning condensers.  Mrs. Plante seconded. 
 
Mr. Melillo said last year when we applied for Hawley HVAC grant we were denied funds from 
the State of Connecticut because we don’t have a building committee.  To bypass this,  
Mr. Barlow will just sign off on the projects to be in line with the grant recommendations to 
satisfy the grant. 
 
Mr. Higgins questioned having one person on a committee. 
Mrs. Vadas suggested that she also be on the committee as well as Mrs. DeStefano. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to amend the motion to add Tanja Vadas and Judit DeStefano to 
the committee.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Vote on amended motion: Passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Newtown Board of Education is hereby authorized John 
Barlow, Tanja Vadas and Judit DeStefano as the building committee with regard to the HVAC 
IAQ Grant at the Newtown High School for the replacing of 5 Rooftop air handling units.   
Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
First Read of Policies: 
Mr. Cruson spoke about the policies. 
 
Policy 9100 Organization Meeting of the Board.  This policy needed a minor adjustment 
because of changes to the Charter and the vacancy policy to specify that new officers will be 
elected once a new board is seated.   
Mrs. Plante said it doesn’t address what we do if an officer of the Board resigned their position 
but they remain on the Board.   
Mr. Cruson said the subcommittee would look at that. 
 
Policy 9221 Method of Filling Vacancies.  They made sure it references the Charter and clarifies 
some of what caused confusion regarding formal interviews and who would participate in the 
interview but it is the party filling the seat that gets the say and handles the board officer 
vacancies. 
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Policy 6000 Instruction is an introduction to the entire 6000 series. 
Policy 6111 School Calendar is a basic policy on setting the calendar and follows the general 
statutes. 
Policy 6146 Requirements for Graduation is being revised because State law changed this year 
and we wanted to be sure we didn’t conflict with that.   
 
Minutes of September 19, 2023: 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of September 19, 
2023.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of September 20, 2023: 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of September 20, 
2023.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation  
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn. Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:33 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ___________________________________ 
               Donald Ramsey 
         Secretary 
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Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on September 19, 2023 at 6:15 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.        
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas 
D. Cruson                   4 Staff   

 A. Plante                14 Public    
 T. Higgins        1 Press 
 S. Tomai  
  I. Khazadian 
 G. Petertonjes (absent) 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
the attorney-client privileged communication regarding legal advice pertaining to possession of 
deadly weapons and firearms on school property and invite Mr. Melillo, Mark Pompano, Director 
of Security, Newtown Police Chief Dave Kullgren, and Deputy Chief Bishop. Mr. Higgins 
seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 6:15 p.m. 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 
 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved to add discussion and possible action pertaining to authorization 
of school officials to allow off-duty police officers to carry a weapon on school grounds, after the 
first public participation. Mr. Higgins seconded. Motion passes unanimously 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Newtown High School and the correspondence report. Mr. Cruson 
seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation  
Suzanne Hurley, 28 Washbrook Road, spoke about the draft policy being presented to the 
Board tonight. As the Library Media Specialist at Middle Gate School and representative of the 
Library Media Specialists in the district, she feels that the draft policy does not correct any 
perceived flaws of Newtown’s existing policy. She asked the Board to include discussion on 
transparency and diversity, equity and inclusion. 
 
Sara Wasley, 8, Adams Hill Lane, also spoke on behalf of the Library Media Specialists 
regarding the draft policy being presented to the Board tonight. She believes that the creation of 
this policy is moving very quickly. It would be beneficial for the community to see the form 
before the policy gets approved.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved to ratify the memorandum of understanding signed by the 
Superintendent and Chief of Police on July 20, 2022. Mr. Higgins seconded.  
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Mr. Melillo said that Connecticut General Statute 53a-217b requires the authorization of school 
officials for off-duty police officers to carry weapons on school grounds. Pursuant to the statute, 
the Newtown Police Department and school officials engaged in an agreement on July 22, 2022 
for that purpose. Mr. Melillo continued by stating that the purpose of this request is that off-duty 
police officers may act if a crime is committed in their presence.  
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Student Report: Ms. Khazadian reported that as school has kicked off, many clubs have started 
to prepare for fall events and activities. The Student Government held their first meeting and are 
now in the process of electing new executive board members. Students are celebrating 
Hispanic Heritage Month across the school. Six students were presented with nationally 
recognized awards including the National Hispanic Recognition Award, The National Indigenous 
Award, and the National African American Recognition Award. As for Athletics, Newtown High 
School Athletics Department was recently awarded the Michaels Jewelers Achievement Cup. 
Student support across all grades has continued to grow for all sports.  
 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski reported that she would like to clarify concerns that she expressed 
in the previous meeting when discussing the issues related to heat in our classrooms. In the 
previous meeting, Ms. Zukowski mentioned that she saw something about recent legislation that 
could impact how districts deal with the heat in the future. The Shipman and Goodwin 2023 
Education Legislation summary included a section on temperature range guidelines that reads 
“Section 45 of Public Act 23-167 requires the Commissioner of the Department of Public Health 
to develop guidelines by July 1, 2024 on the optimal temperature comfort range of 65 to 80 
degrees Fahrenheit for school building and facilities. The act permits a larger comfort range for 
gymnasiums and pools.” It is unclear what the public guidelines will entail or if the state will 
assist districts in providing the full modern HVAC systems needed to meet the standards.  
 
Superintendent Report: Mr. Melillo reported that he had an executive board meeting of the PTA 
Presidents today. The group is currently working on more collaborative programming for the 
entire district. The first full executive board fundraiser is all of the PTAs selling Krispy Kreme 
donuts. Profits for these sales will go back to each school. Everyone is looking forward to having 
more collaborative activities as the year moves forward.  He continued by saying that our 
elementary principals play a crucial role in shaping the future of our schools. They are 
collaboratively developing school success plans that attach to our strategic plan. These plans 
encompass strategies and goals aimed at enhancing educational outcomes and fostering a 
supportive learning environment for our students. The principals will present their drafts to our 
administrative team on Thursday.  
 
Committee Report: 
Mr. Cruson reported that the policy committee met last Wednesday. The committee passed the 
revisions for two of our bylaws regarding filling vacancies. They will come to the Board soon for 
approval. The committee also started working on the 6000 series which is the Instructional 
section. An instructional policy, school calendar policy and revision of our graduation 
requirements policy will come to the Board for approval at a future meeting.  The selection of  
library media resources policy was moved from the policy committee to the Board for tonight’s 
meeting.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that Communications subcommittee met on Monday, September 11th. 
They discussed the October edition of the district highlights, including the theme of the arts.    
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Mr. Ramsey noted that they were a bit delayed in getting the newsletter out due to many special 
events that took place last spring. He believes the timing is better in the beginning of the year. 
There was discussion regarding the election coming up and that this particular issue of the 
district highlights will be the last one for this particular board.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that he went to the 7th grade open house and it was a wonderful event. 
The parents heard a thorough overview about policies and practices from Mr. Ross and          
Mr. Walsh. There was great enthusiasm from all of the teachers.  
 
Mr. Cruson reported that CABE had its first board of directors meeting for the school year. The 
State Board of Education and Department of Education were there and everyone got a chance 
to talk with the Chair of the State Department of Education as well as Commissioner Russell 
Tucker. They are sorting through a lot of legislation and working on guidelines. Mr. Cruson also 
reported that the DPH and Department of Education had a call regarding Covid and what that 
could mean for schools. There wasn’t a lot of talk about needing to change things but just a 
conversation about what we need to watch out for in regards to Covid, Flu and RSV.  
 
Ms. Plante reported that the Middle Gate playground is up and installed. Mr. Geissler said that 
the children are thrilled and the PTA is very grateful for the Board’s partnership in getting this 
together.  
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending August 31, 2023. Mr. Cruson seconded.  
 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about the financial report and transfers. 
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 6 – Presentation  
Safe School Climate Survey Results: 
Mrs. Uberti presented the Safe School Climate survey results which were administered last 
spring. The survey was sent out to all non-certified and certified staff as well as families and 
students in grades 3-12. In 2012, the CT State legislature passed a statute that made 
substantial changes to the prior bullying laws that had been in place. In addition to broadening 
the definition of bullying, the new laws mandated that schools create safe school climate plans. 
Newtown’s safe school climate plan stipulates that we conduct a climate assessment bi-
annually. However, Newtown has always conducted the survey annually. It is important to offer 
stakeholders the opportunity to provide anonymous feedback each year. It also provides an 
opportunity to better analyze data.  
 
Mrs. Uberti shared general information about surveys with the Board. It is important to 
remember that surveys should not replace face to face conversation but they often do for many 
people. People who feel very strongly about something will open up in a survey about 
something that they’ve never discussed with an administrator. Research also shows that 5% of 
people responding to a survey will typically leave a comment, and people are more likely to add 
a comment if they have had a negative response to a question. All survey answers matter and 
we want people to have their voices heard. The participation rate for the multiple choice 
question is much higher and a more accurate representation. School leaders are encouraged to 
let the survey tell an overall story.  
 
Mr. Higgins asked for any takeaways from the survey.  
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Mrs. Uberti answered that in one building in particular, there was an overwhelming agreement 
among parents that communication was happening at a very high level. However, non-certified 
staff did not agree. There are now plans specifically geared toward non-certified staff to find 
time for more meetings with the group, sit down and have lunch with them as a group and make 
sure they know of any kind of new initiatives that are going on in the building.  
 
Mr. Ramsey appreciated the statement that generally speaking, people seem to be happy. He 
hopes that they are happier than the year before and asked Ms. Uberti if that is a safe statement 
to make. 
Mrs. Uberti said that she can’t make a comparison because the survey was administered very 
late the year before so participation rate was much lower.   
 
Ms. Tomai is very happy to see that the sense of belonging section is bright green across the 
district. However, it is hard to reconcile that the safety section, which appears to be red, shows 
that bullying is a massive concern.   
Mrs. Uberti said that it was very confusing to her and the principals because the students noted 
that it was easy to get help from an adult but also said they weren’t aware about how to report 
mean behavior.  
Ms. Tomai suggests that the students could be answering that they are noticing bullying 
happening with other people. 
 
Ms. Plante asked Ms. Uberti to provide the results to Nixon and Co.  
Mrs. Uberti said she sent the report to them that day.  
Mrs. Uberti clarified that the question about violence is not color coded properly.  
 
Mr. Vouros thanked Mrs. Uberti and Mr. Melillo for including discipline on the next A-Team 
agenda. 
Ms. Zukowski encouraged the Board to reach out to Mr. Melillo and Mrs. Uberti if they have any 
more questions or concerns regarding the survey results.  
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Item 8 – New Business 
2024-2025 Budget Calendar: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the 2024-2025 budget 
calendar. Ms. Plante seconded.  
 
Mrs. Vadas presented the 2023-2024 budget calendar draft. She explained that October is a 
really busy month for the business office and for the administrators. They will be collecting all 
their budget information and by November, they will be compiling all of this information along 
with our salaries and start building our budget. Mrs. Vadas said that the budget book will be 
hand delivered to the board on January 11th. Mrs. Vadas will submit the budget to our finance 
director who will then submit it to the Board of Finance for review on February 2nd.  
 
Ms. Zukowski voiced her concern about the tight turnaround. 
Mrs. Vadas said that there is no more flexibility in changing the dates. The Board of Finance 
meets on February 5th so we must submit it by February 2nd.  
Mr. Cruson said he thinks the schedule is more even than in prior years.  It is a tight turnaround 
but it evened out the length of the meetings. He believes it will work out.  
 
Motion passes unanimously.  
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BOE Budget Assumptions and Priorities: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Board of Education 
Budget Assumptions and Priorities. Mr. Cruson seconded.  
 
Mr. Higgins is concerned about the lack of conversation about the budget assumptions and 
priorities. 
Mr. Melillo said that they looked at past assumptions and priorities and also looked at our 
strategic plan and used that as a guide to create the priorities. As for the assumptions,           
Mr. Melillo worked with the board chair and they decided they wanted the budget to ‘hammer 
home’ like addressing class sizes and providing opportunities aimed at supporting our educators 
like professional development. Mr. Melillo reminded the board that this is a draft and does not 
need to be approved tonight.  
 
Mr. Higgins said that he reviewed the assumptions and priorities from the last five years and 
does not find this to be particularly informative of what our actual priorities are. He reviewed the 
Q&A from last year’s budget and noticed a question asking what Newtown was doing to get 
back to ‘Blue Ribbon’ status. He said it is important to know how we are going to make our 
choices in our priorities that align with what we are trying to accomplish.  
 
Mr. Ramsey wondered about if the Blue Ribbon status only applies to the high school.  
Mr. Melillo said that the high school had Blue Ribbon status in 1999. No school holds onto that 
designation for more than a year. He continued by saying that it is something Newtown can 
apply for if it is important to the community but he believes that it will take time away from the 
strategic plan. It is a federal designation and does not say much about the quality or quantity of 
the school in general. Newtown elementary schools are labeled as Schools of Excellence by the 
State Department of Education and in the top 5% of schools in the nation.  
 
Mr. Higgins said he believes it to be a good thing to have a more robust conversation about 
performance and to get on the same page. It is important to have agreed upon language around 
what our goals are for improvement.  
 
Ms. Zukowski said that the school success plans are the plans that will be diving down more 
into the operational aspects of the strategic plan for this coming year. She asked when they will 
be able to use them to be able to draw our priorities for the budget.  
Mr. Melillo answered that they are in the process of creating their school success plans. The 
four elementary principals are presenting their school success plans on Thursday and provide 
feedback. In two weeks, the secondary principals, including Reed will present their school 
success plan.  
Ms. Zukowski recommends postponing this discussion and final decision until after they have 
input from the school success plans.  
Mr. Melillo agreed.  
This motion is postponed.  
 
First Read of Policy 6163.1 – Selection of Library Media Resources: 
Mr. Cruson said the policy committee had their first look at Policy 6163.1 – Selection of Library 
Media Sources at their last meeting. Ms. Uberti put in a lot of work into this policy. This policy 
will replace our existing 8-302 policy. It was not a unanimous decision to move it to the board so 
quickly.   
 
Ms. Zukowski said that given what happened over the past several months, she felt it was 
important to bring all of the board members into the process earlier rather than later.  
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Mr. Higgins reminded the community that these issues arose in March and it is time that the 
Board has this discussion and approve a rational, fair and appropriate policy. Mr. Higgins 
believes that the policy that Ms. Uberti created is a thoughtful, reasonable policy and supports it.  
 
Mr. Cruson agreed that there is a lot of good in this draft policy, and agrees that it is hard to 
make a perfect policy, however, there is still work that needs to be done.  
 
Mrs. Uberti reminded the Board that they made the motion on June 1st. Unfortunately, that was 
right around the time that school was getting out and felt very strongly that she would not want 
to see a policy move forward without having our library media specialists weigh in. Over the 
summer months, Mrs. Uberti did seek the input of stakeholders, parents, administrators in the 
district and other people who have been impacted by the entire process. Mrs. Uberti maintains 
that the strength of this draft policy is the selection criteria. The reconsideration process is a 
dramatic shift from the way the policy is currently written, however, it is a policy and everyone 
who is named in the policy is obligated to comply. Ms. Uberti said that the library media 
specialists did provide a great deal of feedback and she knows they do not agree with some 
aspects of the policy and she understands why.  
 
Mr. Higgins believes that the policy should incorporate express language that if a library material 
is subject of a reconsideration request, it cannot be resubmitted again for a certain amount of 
time.  
Mrs. Uberti agrees.  
Mr. Higgins said that he also believes the policy should include transparency which includes the 
rationales that the Library Media Specialists are required to create if a material is being 
reconsidered. He suggested publishing it on our district website.  
 
Ms. Plante asked if our legal counsel reviewed this policy.  
Mrs. Uberti said that she consulted with the attorney and she provided input. Mrs. Uberti said 
that she spoke in depth with counsel about who can file a reconsideration request.  
Ms. Plante feels that the language is far too broad regarding a community member submitting a 
reconsideration request. She is concerned it will open them up to outside influences beyond the 
community.  
Mrs. Uberti said that legal counsel did not cite any legal reason for not doing that and that the 
Library Media Specialists would agree to narrow the language. Mrs. Uberti would also agree. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said that this is a complex issue and believes that having the absence of the 
selection criteria and different interpretations of law made the meetings fall short of the greater 
aspirations of stability for Newtown. He said he was very happy with the conversation that 
happened at the subcommittee meeting last week and gives a lot of credit to Mrs. Uberti.  
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if the Board can get involved if the person bringing the challenge is not 
satisfied with the Superintendent’s decision. 
Mrs. Uberti said that the policy as written gives the final determination to the Superintendent. 
The Board creates policy and then gives the Superintendent the authority to implement the 
policy.  
 
Ms. Tomai agrees that the policy committee should limit the definition of community to parents 
whose children are in a certain school or will attend within a couple of years. She believe the 
policy is in place to help protect our Library Media Specialists and their decision making 
process. The general community at large shouldn’t take up our resources. Ms. Tomai also  
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believes that the committee should take a look at where they can add the concept of 
transparency that our Library Media Specialists talked about tonight. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said he is a big believer in a vested interest in community members such as 
grandparents and other people that truly have the best interest of our students in mind.  
 
Ms. Plante suggests limiting it to parents and/or guardians of children in that school or will be 
attending that school in the next 2 or 3 years. If the requester is unhappy with the 
Superintendent’s decision, Newtown already has the backstop of the process where a parent 
can still remove access for their particular child.  
 
Mr. Higgins said if there is nothing that prevents them from defining who has standing under this 
policy then he would be in favor of a much narrower base for who is going to be able to file 
these requests.  
 
Mrs. Uberti said that it makes sense to make a rationale publicly available but she does not feel 
it is the same if a parent submits a reconsideration request for material that does not meet the 
criteria.  
Ms. Tomai answered that it is important that the Library Media Specialists are 100% on board 
about what the selection criteria is because if that is solid, then there shouldn’t be a situation 
where they would disagree with taking material off the shelf that does not meet the selection 
criteria.  
 
Mr. Cruson told the Board that he is in favor of sharing the titles of books that are being 
challenged. He believes that it would provide transparency and also help the Superintendent to 
make a well-rounded decision.  
Mr. Higgins agreed with Mr. Cruson. 
 
Mr. Cruson would like to change the language back to the original text about promoting 
diversity. He reminded the Board that the Library Media Specialists pointed out that it is direct 
language from the ALA.  
Mr. Higgins and Ms. Plante agree to change the language back to the original text.  
Ms. Zukowski is concerned with the word promote. She wonders if it is the job of the Library 
Media Specialists to promote particular topics.  
Mrs. Uberti said that the word promote is important to the Library Media Specialists because of 
the work they were asked to do in the library to increase the representation of people in our 
libraries. They are promoting inclusion in our libraries by making sure they are representing 
different perspectives, different people, and materials by authors and illustrators that were 
underrepresented.  
Ms. Tomai suggested adding promote to other bullet points so it is consistent.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked the Board for their vote on the following items to be discussed at the policy 
subcommittee: 
There should be a clock for previously reconsidered material: Unanimous 
Transparency of book titles being reconsidered: Unanimous  
Changing the definition of community (too broad): Unanimous 
If a petitioner is unhappy with the Superintendent’s decision, adding the role of the Board:         
1 (Mr. Ramsey) 
Making the rationales public: Unanimous  
Making the list of books that are being removed/retained public: Unanimous 
Changing the language back to promote: Unanimous 
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Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of September 5, 2023.  
Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 9 – Public Participation  
Don Lococo, 27 Hi Barlow Road, spoke about the discussion regarding diversity, equity and 
inclusion. He reminded the Board that they have a Resolution around this topic. He believes 
they should not change the language in the draft policy.  
 
Jennifer Nicoletti, Newtown, does not believe the Board should narrow the definition of 
community too much. All parents have a vest in the schools. She also spoke about loop holes in 
the ‘opt out’ system currently in place. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn. Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m.  
 
 

Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 

____________________________________ 
 Donald Ramsey 

                 Secretary 
 
 
 



 
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 

Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the joint meeting of the Board of Education, the Legislative Council and the Board of 
Finance held on September 20, 2023 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street, 
Newtown, CT.        
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair (absent)   T. Vadas 
D. Ramsey, Secretary      
D. Cruson      

 A. Plante                        
 T. Higgins         
 S. Tomai  
 
Legislative Council: Jeffery Capeci, Lisa Kessler, Michelle Embree Ku, Charles Gardner, 
Matthew Mihalcik, Tom Long, Chris Gardner, Phil Carrol, Dan Honnan, remotely attended Derek 
Pisani and William Derosa 
Board of Finance: John Madzula, Sandy Roussas, Steven Goodrich, Stephen Csordas, 
remotely attended Laura Miller 
  
Mr. Capeci called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
Item 1 – Board of Education Fund Balance Policy 
Ms. Zukowski reported that in November of 2021 the BOE approved the policy as provided by 
legal counsel.  Currently there are edits from the Board of Finance that the BOE has yet to 
approve.  Sandy Roussas explained that during COVID they wanted a working document that 
would guide the decision regarding the unexpended BOE budget into the non-lapsing fund.  The 
policy was approved by the BOE and LC but not the BOF.  The BOF edits made nominal and 
the purpose was to reflect proper accounting terminology. 
 
BOE MOTION: Ms. Tomai moved that the BOE approve the tri-board Non-lapsing Education 
Fund Balance Policy.  Ms. Plante seconded, all in favor. 
 
BOF MOTION: Mr. Madzula moved to approve the revised Non-lapsing Education Fund Policy.  
Ms. Roussas seconded, all in favor. 
 
LC MOTION: Mr. Gardener moved to approve the BOE Non-lapsing Education Fund policy 
between the BOE, BOF and LC.  Mr. Mihalcik seconded.  Tom Long made the correction that in 
Section 4, it should be shall only be used for educational purposes, not may, which is how the 
state statute is written. 
 
LC MOTION: Mr. Long moved to amend the motion to eliminate one edit in section 4 reversing it 
from may back to shall.  Mrs. Ku seconded, all in favor.  Original motion with amendment 
unanimously approved by roll call vote. 
 
BOE MOTION: Ms. Plante moved to reconsider the original motion approving the changes to 
the BOE Non-lapsing Fund Policy.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Ms. Tomai moved that the BOE 
approve the tri-board Non-lapsing Education Fund Policy.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Mr. Cruson 
moved to amend the motion to accept the changes approved by the LC.  Ms. Plante seconded, 
amendment passes unanimously.  Original motion as amended, all in favor.   
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BOF MOTION: Mr. Madzula moved that the Board of Finance approve the amendment to the  
BOE Non-lapsing Fund Policy changing may to shall in section 4.  Ms. Roussas seconded, all in 
favor 
 
BOE MOTION: Having no further business, Mr. Higgins moved to adjourn the BOE meeting at 
8:07 p.m.  Mr. Cruson seconded, all in favor. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
              Donald Ramsey 
                   Secretary 
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